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STATE LAND USE COMMISSION DECISION HELPS MOVE THE PU‘UKOLI‘I VILLAGE MAUKA PROJECT FORWARD

Lahaina, MAUI - On January 8, 2009, the Land Use Commission (LUC) of the State of Hawaii unanimously approved a petition by Kaanapali Land Management Corp. (KLM) to modify or amend conditions relating to their Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka project.

Held in Kona on the Big Island, the LUC meeting was a continuance of the first meeting which was held in Lahaina on August 22, 2008. At the first meeting, public testimony was taken which was overwhelming in support of the project.

The KLM project gained its initial land use approval in May 5, 1993, but certain conditions prevented the project from moving forward. At today’s meeting, the LUC deleted or amended the conditions which presented obstacles. 

One of the original conditions required that 60% of the total units be affordable, which proved to be economically unfeasible for KLM. In 2008, KLM, the County of Maui, and the Hawaii Housing Finance Development Corp. (HHFDC) entered into a housing agreement whereby the Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka would be required to provide 51% of its total units in the affordable housing category. Included in this affordable mix is a minimum of 100 senior rental units. The original condition was amended to recognize compliance with the 2008 housing agreement. 

Another condition which was deleted by the LUC was that the project could not commence until the Lahaina Bypass was fully constructed. Back in 1993 when the project gained its initial approval, it was envisioned that the highway project would be designed and constructed in a relatively short period of time. However 16 years later, the first phase of the Bypass is pending construction with complete build-out anticipated many years into the future. In the meantime, the need for workforce housing has only increased.

Today, approximately 41% of workers in West Maui are commuting to their jobs outside of the resort area due to a lack of housing closer to their work places. In recognition of the priority for workforce housing, the LUC voted to delete the condition that the Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka project commence upon completion of the Lahaina Bypass. 

“Providing housing for even a portion of the commuting workers will help to alleviate some of the commuter traffic,” said Howard Hanzawa, KLM vice president. “Our company is dedicated to being a part of the solution to West Maui’s infrastructure challenges and providing a diversity of housing where it is needed will be a great benefit for our community.”

KLM will continue to work with governmental agencies to move the project forward.

For example, to comply with traffic mitigation conditions after the LUC approval in 1993, the company entered into an agreement with the Department of Transportation (DOT) of the State of Hawaii to assist DOT with funding for survey, design, and preparation of environmental impact reports for the future highway. The total commitment by the company under the Lahaina Bypass Highway Development (LBHD) Agreement amounted to $10.2 million. KLM funded the Environmental Impact Statement report for the Lahaina Bypass Highway and provides surveying and civil engineering design services for DOT in fulfillment of the agreement. The company will continue to fulfill its obligations of the LBHD Agreement and additionally participate in agreed roadway improvements made necessary by the Pu`ukoli`i Village project.
The Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka project has been community planned since 1999, and over the past five years community members have focused on the Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka project in monthly Ka‘anapali 2020 meetings.
KLM credits all of its dedicated stakeholders for their tireless efforts on this project, including West Maui leaders Joe Pluta, Buck Buchanan, Patty Nishiyama, May Fujiwara, Ed Lindsey, Roselle Bailey, Walter Delos Reyes, John Kuia, Gene Moore, Eve Clute, Bruno Ariyoshi, Hans Michel, Bob Kawaguchi, and many others. There has also been strong support from governmental leaders such as County of Maui Mayor Charmaine Tavares, who actively supported the project culminating with the signing of the 2008 ffordable housing agreement. Senator Roz Baker who introduced Bill 198 in 2005, enabled the HHFDC to approve amendments of prior conditions imposed under Act 15. HHFDC and the County of Maui Housing Department were also strong proponents of the project.

“It was the goal of our community planning members to create a place that residents can live work, and play in West Maui,” said Hanzawa. “They envision a place that embraces the spirit reminiscent of the old plantation village, where neighbors know their neighbors. A place that enriches our community by creating parks for our children to play, a school for the education of our youth, housing for our elderly to live in dignity, and homes close to jobs in West Maui.”

West Maui resident Patty Nishiyama, a former resident of the old Pu‘ukoli‘i plantation attended the Kona meeting and was elated over the LUC’s decision. “I believe we all have something to learn from our past and Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka is like coming home,” said Nishiyama. “I want my 15 grandchildren to be able to afford to live in this new community, and experience the wonderful life that I did growing up. It’s one way we can reconnect with our roots and share our most cherished memories with future generations.”
The Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka encompasses approximately 240 acres and will offer a mix of housing types (approximately 940 housing units), parks, open space and greenways, a school site, neighborhood commercial areas, and areas for community facilities. 

Today’s decision by the LUC will enable KLM to move the project forward. It also brings the dream of Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka one step closer to reality. 

For more information on the Pu‘ukoli‘i Village Mauka project visit website www.KaanapaliLand.com or call Kaanapali Land Management Corp. at 808-661-9652.
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